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The Honorable Board of Franklin County Commissioners met on the above date.
Present for the meeting were Neva J. Corkrum, Chairman; Bob Koch, Chair Pro Tem,;

and Frank H. Brock, Member; Fred Bowen, County Administrator; and Mary Withers,

Clerk to the Board.
OFFICE BUSINESS
Secretary Patricia Shults and Kendra Simpson, Program Specialist, Department of

Human Services, met with the Board. Present in audience: Rosie H. Rumsey and

Marianne Ophardt.
Consent Agenda

The Board requested an explanation from Ms. Simpson regarding the contracts
presented on the consent agenda. After she gave an explanation, Ms. Simpson asked if
the Board would be comfortable signing the document, then having an addendum
prepared to address the Board’s concerns. The Board is not willing to do so.
Ms. Simpson will work on the contracts further.

The Board does not have questions about the Diaz agreement. However, they

asked to wait to approve either agreement at this time.

Consent Agenda (Clerk’s Note: There was no Board action taken on the Consent

Agenda.)

1. Approval of Resolution 2006-____ for a Professional Services
Agreement between Clegg & Associates, Agreement #C&A080106, and
Benton-Franklin Counties to facilitate a participatory process that
produces recommendations and associated implementation plans for
quality improvements in key components of the Benton and Franklin
Counties behavioral health system, effective August 1, 2006 through
December 31, 2006, and authorizing the Chairman to sign said agreement
on behalf of the Board.

2. Approval of Resolution 2006-____ for a Professional Services
Agreement between Diaz & Associates, Agreement #D&A072006, and
Benton-Franklin Counties, for Diaz & Associates to prepare for mental
health system mapping services for Benton and Franklin Counties,
effective August 15, 2006 through August 14, 2007, and authorizing the
Chairman to sign said agreement on behalf of the Board.
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Vouchers/Warrants

Motion — Mr. Brock: I move for approval of payment of Current Expense warrants
52609 through 52620 in the amount of $28,978.45. Second by Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in
favor. (Exhibit 1)

Food Services Contract

Motion — Mr. Brock: I move the approval of Resolution 2006-428 as specified: Food
Services Contract between the Juvenile Justice Center and Aramark Correctional
Services, for a term commencing September 1, 2006 through June 30, 2007. Second by
Mr. Koch. 3:0 vote in favor. (Exhibit 6 is the Information Sheet and the Request for
Supplemental Appropriation, $30,648.)

EXTENSION OFFICE

Marianne Ophardt, Benton County Extension Office Director, and Kay
Hendrickson, Franklin County Extension Director, met with the Board.

Department Update

Gwen-Alyn Hoheisel has been hired as an Extension faculty member for
horticulture. Ms. Ophardt told the Board about the need for a horticulture specialist.

Ms. Ophardt continues to administer the Master Gardener program. She invited
the Board to view the rose garden which is located at the Mid-Columbia Library in
Kennewick. The program includes both counties.

Ms. Ophardt is on a state Community Forestry Council representing Benton and
Franklin Counties. The trees include the urban trees in this area and relates to livability
of communities. There is also a Mid-Columbia Forestry Council. Ms. Ophardt said we
would like to have more participation on that council. Ms. Ophardt also works with
firefighting plans, regarding plantings to help lessen fire dangers.

Ms. Hendrickson said we are on step 2 of an 11-step system to fill the open
agronomy position. We have received approval to fill the position. The search
committee will convene on September 21 at 9:00 a.m.

MINUTES
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Motion — Mr. Koch: I move the approval of Commissioner Meeting minutes for
August 21 and 28, 2006. Second by Mr. Brock. 3:0 vote in favor.
Mr. Brock left the meeting to attend a luncheon.
PUBLIC WORKS

Engineer Tim Fife met with the Board. Present in audience: Boyd Gray.
Resolution: Acceptance of Bosch Court and that portion of Dradie Street as shown in the
plat of Bosch Estates II and declaring them county roads

Mr. Fife explained the work that has been done on the streets listed.

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for the acceptance of Bosch Court and that portion of
Dradie Street as shown in the plat of Bosch Estates II and declaring them county roads.
This is Resolution 2006-429. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move that we release the rights to Certificate #02-90037581 for
Bosch Estates II plat. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.

Rural Arterial Program (RAP)

The county can submit up to $8 million worth of projects asking for RAP funding.
Mr. Fife said we’re going to submit two projects. However, it is not likely that either one
will be funded because of the Road 100 extension project and/or the need for emergency
funds for the R-170 slide area roadway.

The county can put additional points on one of the two projects. Mr. Fife would
like to put the additional points on the Dent Road project between Taylor Flats and Road
100. The study that was done as part of the process of extending Road 100 showed that
once Road 100 is extended, Dent Road will be too narrow.

The second project is another phase of the Pasco-Kahlotus Road beyond where we
are now, between Murphy Road and McClenny Road.

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move that we authorize the Commission chair to sign Rural
Arterial Program Prospectuses for Dent Road plus the intersection and part of the Pasco-
Kahlotus Highway. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor. (Exhibit 2)

R-170 Landslide Area
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Mr. Fife gave the Board an update about the R-170 studies. He said more
in-depth surveying and public involvement will be needed so we can make a decision on
what route to take. He has received information from a state agency that causes him to
believe that the state will provide some Federal funding that is available for the state to
disburse for the roadwork.

Mr. Koch would like to meet with legislators to show them the landslide area
before they go back to Washington, D.C., and/or Olympia.
Roads

Glade North Road has been closed since Monday at Fir Hill because of road
construction.

Cypress Road had to be closed because of a water problem. Cypress Drive is

open. The water problem is partially caused by leakage from a canal. In addition, a valve

remained open for a long period of time.
PROSECUTOR
Chief Civil Deputy Prosecutor Ryan Verhulp met with the Board. Present in
audience: Boyd Gray.
Executive Session at 9:49 a.m. for potential litigation expected to last 20 minutes, under
RCW 42.30.110(1)(1). Mr. Gray left the meeting.
Open Session at 10:14 a.m. Boyd Gray and Troy Woody joined the audience.
Recessed at 10:15 a.m.

Reconvened at 10:19 am.
TRAC

TRAC Manager Troy Woody met with the Board. Present in audience: Boyd
Gray and Mike Corcoran.
Capital 2006 needs

Mr. Woody reviewed information about capital needs for TRAC.,

The ice teams have asked Mr. Woody if the ice rink can be used year-round. The
existing ice rink cannot be used because it will not work out math-wise. There are a few

buildings already existing that may be used including the former Desert Ice rink. The
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Tri-Cities Amateur Hockey Association (TCAHA) has committed to pay about $250,000
a year on a five-year contract. That is about $150,000 more than they are paying now.
The Titans hockey group may also participate, paying an additional amount. A full-time
manager would be hired. Mr. Woody would recommend having any concessions handled
by TCAHA. Mr. Woody’s figures show an estimate of an additional $30,000 in profit
over what we are doing now. If a different ice rink was used, there would then be no
further set-up or tear-down of the ice rink at the Pavilion. The rink would be built on
sand. We would use the existing equipment. These are preliminary figures only.
Mr. Woody feels it might be worth looking at. The incremental revenue and growth from
being able to rent the Pavilion for things other than ice events 1s hot included in the
figures.

Mr. Bowen asked if the Board wants to pursue this idea. Mrs. Corkrum said she
does not want to pursue building a building and taking up more space at TRAC’s property
but would like to look at this idea, at least preliminarily.

Mr. Bowen said if this is something that the Board is interested in, he thinks the
next step is to find out if the building is even available. The Board members said we
have invested quite a bit in equipment. The Board would be interested to find out if the
building is available and what the price would be. Mr. Koch asked if there is enough
space in the six-acre spot to put a building. Mr. Bowen thinks directly west of the area
would be better. He feels it wouldn’t disrupt the designs that are already in place.

Mr. Koch does not want to take away some grassy area for parking but there is a corner
that is an odd shape. He doesn’t know how big of a building is needed. Mr. Bowen said
the existing Pavilion is 25,000 square feet which includes office space. Mr. Koch asked
if that is enough room for what is used now. Mr. Woody said yes. Mrs. Corkrum said
she would say build it a little bit bigger.

2006 Capital Requests

Mr. Woody asked the Board to review a list of capital budget requests for 2006.
The first of the items are for food and beverage equipment. Mr. Bowen said there is

$16,000 remaining of the bond money that can be used. He said the Board earlier had an
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informal agreement with Mr. Woody that if there is anything left under the subsidy cap
for 2006, it can be spent. Mrs. Corkrum said Mr. Woody won’t know that yet and he
needs these items now. Mr. Bowen said the only other sources of funds are the Rainy
Day fund or the money from the land sale. Mrs. Corkrum said it could be reimbursed if
there are extra funds under the subsidy. She thinks the equipment is necessary in order to
be in competition with other facilities. Mr. Koch said he agrees with Mrs. Corkrum, that
with what we have done with the rest of the building, to make it usable we need to
proceed. Mr. Bowen will have a resolution prepared to pay the $16,000 plus the
remainder from the Rainy Day fund. Mrs. Corkrum asked if these are hard and fast
figures. Mr. Woody said yes and they include tax and delivery.

Mrs. Corkrum said we will probably wait for some input from Mr. Brock but it
can be discussed at the time we do the resolution. The resolution will be put on the
regular agenda rather than the consent agenda.

Mr. Woody said the chair carts and table carts will be used in the storage shed.
They can be stacked three high.

Future Capital Projects |

The Board reviewed a list of capital projects for the future. The list included
items projected for 2007, then a three-year plan for 2008, 2009 and 2010; and special
projects. Mr. Woody will talk to the Board further about the list next week.

Horse Stall Analysis

The Board reviewed Mr. Woody’s stall analysis for 2007. One horse group needs
all of the outside stalls plus all of the stalls in the Pavilion. The stalls in the Pavilion have
been moved outside permanently so new stalls would be needed. One horse group has
committed to paying $30,000 rental for three years on top of their normal contract. In
return, TRAC would not charge the group for stall rental for those stalls for the three
years.

Ice Rink: Mr. Woody gave an update regarding preparation of the ice rink for the season.

AUDITOR
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Auditor Zona Lenhart met with the Board. Present in audience: Boyd Gray, Mike
Corcoran and Kristy Batayola.
Elections
Logic and accuracy tests are being done in preparation for the primary election.
Ms. Lenhart showed the Board a copy of the matrix that is used for the test. Test ballots

were reviewed. There are 27 precincts involved.
CLARKTOWN /BENEFICIAL WATER COMPANY

Mike Corcoran of Benton-Franklin Council of Governments (BFCOG) and Kristy
Batayola met with the Board.
Planning-Only Grant Application

Mr. Corcoran reviewed information on the application with the Board. The
planning grant will be focused around the Clarktown water system. A consultant for
Clarktown will do a scenario of potable water and irrigation water and then prepare a
combined scenario with the Beneficial water association for potable water. At this time,
the water associations can use the water for irrigation and/or fire. The Dixon water
association will probably be added to the work eventually. Mr. Corcoran reviewed
further information in the grant application. The population data and ethnic data are from
2000 figures.
Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for approval of Resolution 2006-431 in regards to the
Applicant/Recipient Disclosure/Update Report — Community Development Block Grant
Planning-Only Grant Application for the Clarktown/Beneficial/Dixon Water Associations
Project. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.
COUNTY ADMINISTRATOR

County Administrator Fred Bowen and Human Resources Director Rosie H.
Rumsey met with the Board. Present in audience: Boyd Gray and Jerrod MacPherson.
Facilities Director Position

Ms. Rumsey said because the Hay Group has not yet completed their work for the
county regarding salary, wages and classification, the county does not have a new salary

matrix in place. For the new Facilities Director position, we’re using what we’ve been
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doing in the past and comparing it to other positions in the county. Ms. Rumsey
explained the comparison that has been done. The position has been reviewed by the
Classification Review Committee. They recommended that the position be placed at
Grade 56 based on other positions in the county of the same type. Mrs. Corkrum asked
Mr. Bowen if the Classification Review Committee had any objections. Mr. Bowen said
no, he is not aware of any objections. He talked to two of the members personally. A
third member signed the approval. Ms. Rumsey explained how the Hay Group will
include the position in its entire compensation study.
Motion — Mr. Koch: I move that we approve a new position as a Facilities Director at
Grade 56. Mr. Bowen does not anticipate that a new person coming in would go anything
past a Step 1. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.

Ms. Rumsey left the meeting.

Proposed Facilities Budget for 2006 and 2007

The Board reviewed a proposed Facilities Budget for 2006 and 2007,

Mr. Bowen estimates it would cost about $11,000 to purchase a used van, trailers
and fence using funds from the 2006 budget. There is a used van available to purchase
from the Solid Waste Department. Toolboxes will be installed in the van to hold
sprinkler repair parts and other tools. Two trailers will need to be purchased. There 1s a
pickup available for the director to use. The van will be used for picking up Work
Release people and jail trustees to transport them from the jail to the work sites.

Mr. Bowen said there are funds available. A building has been leased from the Port of
Pasco to house the Facilities department. Funds have already been transferred to cover
the rent for the four remaining months of 2006. Additional funds will be needed for paint
and other supplies. Mr. Bowen explained his requests for budget transfers.

Mr. Bowen asked the Board to determine whether they want to hire the new lead
grounds technician right away or wait until 2007. Once the position is open, it will be
posted and whoever wants to can apply for it. The person who fills the new position will
have a chemical license. Mr. Koch asked Mr. Bowen if we approved this change today,

what do you foresee getting done this fall? Mr. Bowen said he would like to start
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bringing all the tools together including lawnmowers, gardeﬁ hoses and sprinklers. He
thinks chemical treatments need to be done on the grounds so we can get a handle on
weeds before spring. Parking lot work needs to be done. It is possible a new carpenter
will need to be hired to work on the Health District building. There are lots of projects
that need to be done. Mr. Koch said the people who fill the positions won’t be sitting
around by any means. As soon as the weather gets adverse, they can move inside.
Mr. Bowen said if it’s snowing, the grounds people will handle ice melt and snow
removal. They can do work inside also such as painting. If needed, they can do floor
work but that will not be the main focus. The main focus will be grounds.

The Board wants to proceed. Mr. Bowen will prepare the resolutions.

The proposed budget was reviewed in detail (Exhibit 3). Mr. Bowen answered
the Board’s questions. Some revenues from other departments will be moved to offset
the additional costs. Cleaning supplies and janitorial costs are included for the Health
District. If the Health District decides not to use the county to do maintenance work, we
lose the revenue but also the costs. There is a $30,000 amount for lease and rental of the
Franklin County Annex.

The jail would pay a management fee of about $10,542 instead of having a jail
captain handle the staff person. The cost is shared by the City of Pasco and other entities
that use the jail. Mr. Bowen answered Mrs. Corkrum’s questions about how the salary
for the person doing work at the jail will be handled. Mr. Bowen explained how the jail
costs have been determined and that they will remain in the jail budget. Mr. Koch asked
if the jail will be a year behind in picking up the costs. Mr. Bowen said they will be a
year behind for the $10,000 (salary costs) but not for the $36,000 (maintenance costs).
He explained how the TRAC costs will be shared. He explained how the RV Park costs
will be shared. Mr. Bowen said the proposed Facilities Budget will not actually increase
expenditures for Current Expense.

The Board gave approval for Mr. Bowen to move forward.

OTHER BUSINESS
Planning and Development Department



Page 607

COMMISSIONERS RECORD 47
FRANKLIN COUNTY
Commissioners’ Proceeding for August 30, 2006

Planning Director Jerrod MacPherson met with the Board. Present in audience:
Boyd Gray.

Growth Management Update Grant

Mr. MacPherson asked for Board approval to apply for a $30,000 grant to update
development regulations and the comprehensive plan. The county is eligible to apply for
this grant every biennium. A draft of the critical areas ordinance has been prepared.

Mr. MacPherson would like to utilize some of the money through this grant process to
look at landslides in the county. They are listed as geologically hazardous areas. We
need to look at our policies on mapping and how to treat those.

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move that the chairman have authorization to sign the 2005-2007
growth management grant update application. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in
favor. (Exhibit 4)

Final Approval Short Plat, Fred Olberding

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for final approval for Short Plat 2006-07. This is
Resolution 2006-432. Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.
VOUCHERS/WARRANTS

Motion — Mr. Koch: I move for approval of Salary Clearing payroll as follows:

Warrants 41037 through 41147 for $190,699.98; warrants 41148 through 41199
for $191,157.10; and Direct Deposit for $224,750.41; for a total amount of $606,607.49.
Second by Mrs. Corkrum. 2:0 vote in favor.

The following information is also included on the cover sheet:

Emergency Management Payroll: Warrants 8178 through 8199 for $3212.49;
warrants 8200 through 8208 for $3595.28; and Direct Deposit for $5483.26; for a total
amount of $12,291.03; and

Irrigation payroll: Warrants 11967 through 11981 for $7664.23; and warrants
11982 through 11989 for $4541.87; for a total amount of $12,206.10. (Exhibit 5)

Adjourned at 12:07 p.m.
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There being no further business, the Franklin County Board of Commissioners

meeting was adjourned until September 6, 2006.

BOARD OF COUNTY COMMISSIONERS
FRANKLIN COUNTY, WASHINGTON

Chairman Pro Tem

bu . ol

Member

Attest: '_

7 b LK rea

Clerk # the Board

Approved and signed September 20, 2006.






